[image: image1.jpg]PIERCE COLLEGE #4%,

possibilities. realized.




Regular Board Meeting

October 7, 2015


January 

COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11 PIERCE COLLEGE

October 7, 2015
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
Brett Willis

Jackie Rosenblatt 

Amadeo Tiam
Steve Smith
Angie Roarty
COLLEGE OFFICERS PRESENT
Dr. Michele L, Johnson, Chancellor and CEO

Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom
Dr. Marty Cavalluzzi, President Puyallup
Dr. Debra Gilchrist, VP for Learning and Student Success FS
Dr. Matthew Campbell, VP for Learning and Student Success PY
Ms. JoAnn Baria, VP for Workforce, Economic, and Professional Dev.

Ms. Holly Gorski, Vice President for Human Resources
Mr. Choi Halladay, Vice President for Administrative Services
Ms. Deidre Soileau, Vice President for Advancement
Mr. Bryan Torell, WPEA Chief Job Steward
Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT
OTHERS PRESENT 

Linda Sullivan-Colglazier, Tami Jacobs, Lori Griffin, Myung Park, Holly Smith,  Mark Haskins, Erik Gimness, Tom Broxson, Ron May, Brian Benedetti, Anne White, Christie Flynn, Greg Brazell, Krissy Kim, Jennifer Wright, Lesley Caldwell, Elizabeth Webber, Morgan Pasquier, Perry Doidge, Jesse Hamelin, Renee Phoenix, Agnes Steward, Beth Thoms, Jordan Jacobs, Wendy Steward,  Mike Stocke, Roxanne Simon, Alyssa Garrido,  Marie Harris
STUDY SESSION

The Board study session focused on Tenure. All faculty were invited to attend.

The Tenure process and manual were discussed.
CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Smith called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF
ALLEGIANCE


Mr. Smith led the group in the pledge.
There was a moment of silence for the members of Umpqua College.
QUORUM



A quorum was established with all members present.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 
 None
MEETING MINUTES   

Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the September 8, 2015 meeting.     


MOTION PASSED
CHANGE OF OFFICERS 

Mr. Smith noted that this would be his last meeting as chairman of the Board of Trustees. He expressed his appreciation to the Board and the members of the college community for an enjoyable but challenging year, he looks forward to continuing to serve the community, and the college has so many exciting things going on. It is his favorite Board to be on.  Mr. Brett Willis will now serve as the chair for 2015-16.

The trustees expressed their appreciation for Mr. Smith’s leadership and commitment to Higher Education. It was noted that he is champion for disadvantaged students with his thought provoking questions and comments.

QUOTE FROM THE BOARD CHAIR
Mr. Willis noted that he will be reading a quote each month while he is chairman.
Abe Lincoln- March 9, 1832 stated “Upon the subject of education, not presuming to dictate any plan or system respecting it, I can only say that I view it as the most important subject which we as a people can be engaged in.” 
PUBLIC COMMENT

None
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Alyssa Garrido) 
Ms. Garrido reported that student leaders participated in the new Raider orientation with an interactive presentation and a motivational speaker focusing on” What does it take to be a successful leader?” The team really bonded together and are excited for a successful year.
Ms. Garrido stated that Welcome Daze was a success, students were provided, food, workshops, clubs 101, and many resources to make their education experience successful. There are many fun events scheduled; family movie night, NFL game rally, and others.
Ms. Garrido noted that Student Government is developing and finalizing their goals for the year; they plan to complete some of the goals from last year such as, the Alumni and Legislative walls and hydration stations which has already shown its value by reducing the number of plastic bottles on campus. They will continue to work on finalizing their goals and legacy.

ASPCP (Reported by Roxanne Simon)

Ms. Simon reported that student life hosted Welcome days the first two days of the quarter. The team was busy staffing resource tables, helping students find their classes, and making students feel welcome. Meals and coffee were provided to both day and evening students.
Ms. Simon shared the 2015-16 team goals, they include: Open Educational Resources, increasing club awareness, hydration stations, hand dryers, and nutrition availability for evening students. She also noted some of the events planned for Fall quarter including; a documentary about water use “Last Call at the Oasis”, and a guest speaker; Mr. Stan Collins who will speak about understanding suicide prevention.
Pierce College Federation of Teachers PCFT (Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman stated that she had recently participated in the Targeted Skills Training and found it to be an inspirational experience. The Umpqua tragedy has really hit home for many faculty, it is a community college and the location is closer to us than other similar incidents. There are many discussions taking place to talk about ways to keep ourselves safe. 
Ms. Norman reported on the process of updating the Tenure manual, she noted that it was a collaborative process with the Vice Presidents. The process was similar to the Interest Based Bargaining format regarding working together on this important effort. Contract bargaining is still going on, the two teams are writing interests together, it is a much more collaborative process and she appreciates being able to express their feelings and needs. 

Ms. Norman referred to the Open Educational Resources and stated that it is vital to all student but especially transfer students that faculty use quality materials in their classes. She expressed her concerns in finding quality materials and the many hours spent in creating those materials. She noted that if faculty are expected to create those materials, there needs to be proper compensation for those efforts.
Ms. Norman reported that the Federation of Teachers legislative agenda for the coming year will focus on: salary compensation, benefits, full-time vs. part-time mix, job security, performance review, and professional development.

Mr. Willis stated that he is very encouraged; hearing about the many collaborative efforts going on.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that the Labor Management committee meets monthly to provide opportunity for open communication, sharing information, and to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding their Collective Bargaining Agreement. The monthly meeting promotes constructive, respectful, and meaningful labor management relations; at the September meeting the following topics were discussed: 
· Events Planner position- scope of work 

· Wellness committee- inquired about status of the committee, future plans and membership

· District Writers Center position

Mr. Torell reported that WPEA met with Chancellor Johnson regarding a grievance that had been filed over the application and interpretation of the contract on Shared Leave. The clarity of the language, intent and next steps were discussed. He expressed thanks on behalf of the team for the productive and forward moving conversation.

Mr. Torell noted that he is a member of the Cabinet Council Title IX task force, they met during September to continue the work on developing procedures for the Discrimination and Harassment Policy. He also noted that the full Cabinet met in their budget oversight role to finalize the proposed 2015-16 Operating Budget.

In closing, Mr. Torell reported on September 16 WPEA held a special membership meeting to discuss the options sent out about the December closure.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 1:34pm; Mr. Willis announced that the Board would go into executive session, as permitted under the open public meeting laws, to discuss the evaluation of a public employee. No action will be taken during the executive session and the meeting will reconvene at the end of the session and Board action may be taken.

At 1:47 pm, the executive session ended with no action taken, the meeting was reconvened at 1:49pm.
Board Action 2015-21 Extension of the Chancellor’s Contract 
Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve the Extension of the Chancellor’s Contract.



MOTION PASSED
Mr. Smith read the following memo into the record:


The Pierce College Board of Trustees met in executive session with Chancellor Michele Johnson on August 26, 2015, for the purpose of the Board’s annual performance review of the Chancellor.  Dr. Johnson initiated the review process with a self-evaluation.

The evaluation of the Chancellor is done in a conversational format, with Trustees asking questions of and providing performance feedback to the Chancellor.  While no decisions are made in executive sessions, the Board found the Chancellor continues to provide outstanding leadership to the college, to the overall Washington State Community and Technical College system and in the local community.  The College continues to excel in its Achieve the Dream endeavors, including bold goals to address student achievement gaps, and has been recognized by CNN Money as a top community college in the state and in the nation.

Dr. Johnson has established a culture of high expectations for faculty and staff.  Significant resources are allocated annually for the professional development of employees, to support strategic priorities of the College and to events that build and strengthen community for all employees.  Opportunities to serve on committees, initiate new support programs for students and participate in conversations with members of Board are some examples of the positive work culture established by Dr. Johnson.

The Board’s evaluation encompassed eight specific areas: Community, Legislative and External Constituent Relations; Educational Planning; Financial Stewardship; Personnel, Labor and Internal Constituent Relations; Management Activities and Strategic Planning; Board Relationships; Achieving Institutional Outcomes; and Professional Growth.  Dr. Johnson met or exceeded expectations in all performance areas.  Exceptional performance was noted in Dr. Johnson’s entrepreneurial and innovative efforts to address student housing and building capacity needs of the college.

The Board continues to value and appreciate the leadership of Dr. Johnson across all sectors of the College.  Our assessment of Dr. Johnson’s performance merits continuation of her contract.
Ms. Roarty read the Board action into the record:
Whereas, The Board of Trustees of Pierce College District Eleven conducted an extensive evaluation of the Chancellor’s performance in August 2015;

Whereas, Dr. Michele L. Johnson’s performance during the past year merits an extension of her contract;

Whereas, the Washington State Legislature has authorized general salary increases for Higher Education employees during the 2015-17 biennium of 3% during the first year and 1.8% the second; 

Whereas, state law authorizes the Board to set and increase compensation for the Chancellor based upon retention;

Now, therefore be it resolved that the Board will extend Dr. Michele L. Johnson’s contract from its current end date of June 30, 2017 to a new end date of June 30, 2018, subject to additional extensions as provided in the terms and agreements of the Chancellor contract.  

Further be it resolved that Dr. Johnson’s FY2015-16 salary be increased by 2.97% to $224,433, consistent with legislative action and the general salary increases Pierce College District provided to administrative exempt employees for 2015-16.

Further be it resolved that, upon a favorable evaluation, Dr. Johnson’s FY2016-17 salary be increased by 2.5% to $230,044. This increase includes the 1.8% general salary increase authorized by the Legislature.

Finally, be it resolved that, upon a favorable evaluation, Dr. Johnson’s FY2017-18 salary be increased by 3.5% to $238,096. 

Nothing in this action item shall preclude Dr. Johnson from receiving a general salary increase if authorized by the Legislature for fiscal year 2017-18 and approved by the Board during its regular annual review process.

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson expressed her appreciation to the Board for their leadership and noted that Pierce College is a great place to be and work. She is honored to work on behalf of students.

Dr. Johnson stated that Fall quarter is well underway.  She expressed her thanks to Mr. Smith for attending the Fall All District Welcome event and his leadership this year as Board chair. Both Mr. Smith’s welcome of new employees and his acknowledgement and appreciation of the important work everyone is doing to promote student success and closing the achievement gap was well received by the college community and a great kickoff for the new academic year.  
We also had a chance to hear from our AtD coach Dr. Diane Troyer along with Mr. Tom Broxson.  Dr. Troyer was very complementary of our actions and helped frame challenges that still lay ahead.  Dr. Johnson noted that she was contacted by Dr. Karen Stout the new President and CEO of AtD and asked to be one of ten colleges to beta test their new assessment processes for all AtD schools.   We were selected because of our success and the great work our institutional research staff are doing.  This is another activity that will put us in the national spotlight.

The majority of the Welcome Day was spent examining the dynamics of poverty with Ms. Linda Coates from the Donna Beagle Poverty Institute which is a national leader in poverty studies.  It was a powerful day and one more professional development opportunity in helping us to become culturally competent so we can employ additional strategies to support all students and employees.  The following day our faculty was fully engaged in a day of workshops and activities again focused on strategies to support student success.

On a sad and troubling note is the tragedy at Umpqua Community College.  Words cannot convey the loss.  As a district we have been refining our emergency management plan over the past couple of years: adding notification alert opportunities by text and email, we had the Puyallup police chief last September lead us through the video “RUN HIDE FIGHT” which is law enforcement and FEMA’s recommended action in an active shooter situation, we have provided a number of other trainings throughout the year, and have been exploring locks and other devices that can assist in an emergency and have a Behavioral Intervention Team that  helps to avert and deal with potentially volatile individuals or situations.  

We are holding open campus forums at both Fort Steilacoom and Puyallup, these forums are for employees and students alike to come and discuss concerns and review steps in dealing with emergency situations.   We know that the best response to these situations is to be prepared to have a plan and to mentally practice that plan not out of fear but rather out of preparedness.  Sadly it is part of the world in which we live.  Another sad note is the loss at North Seattle College of the five individuals in International programs and the many others who were injured in the tragic bus and duck crash.  A number of our international students went to the vigil last week.

Dr. Johnson reported that our legislative committee has held two meetings with legislators, Mr. Smith and Mr. Willis had the opportunity to attend. We had a chance to thank kegislators for salary increases and reduction in tuition for students but also to inform them that both of those actions resulted in budget reductions because they did not fully fund those actions.  It was about a $250,000 bow wave impact to the budget.  We also let them know that although they had done great things in Pierce County on capital such as the HWY 167 and a new building for UWT that our statewide capital funding for community and technical colleges is the lowest since the 1999-2001 biennium and specifically our Fort Steilacoom design and renovation of dental hygiene and vet tech was not funded.  We also shared that dental hygiene will begin offering the BAS in 2016 and that our students have scored in the top 1% in the nation on national board exams.  We shared how important capital is because here at Puyallup we are in desperate need for new STEM space and that getting through our current list will open up opportunities for Puyallup to get funded.  We also bragged a bit about our CNN number 1 rating and our #1 national military rating.  We talked about the 2015-16 session, again McCleary will be a major distraction.  

Dr. Johnson noted that there is a scheduled meeting next month with state board staff to begin conversations about the Graham Community College feasibility study.  The state board has two years to finish this study.

Dr. Johnson reported that she and the presidents attended the WACTC president’s meeting, she will serve as the vice chair this year of the legislative committee and during conversation it was decided that the main legislative agenda will be three key areas:  getting full funding for the next 1.8% salary increase, fully backfill for tuition particularly for BAS degrees that were not fully funded and get as much capital funding as possible.  There are a few other small items, but given this is a supplemental budget year we are going for “corrections” to the budget.  The State board did approve the new allocation model at their September meeting.  It will be the topic of one of your future study sessions when we get more specific information on the implementation plan.  

Ms. Yochum will be serving on the technology committee at WACTC which is a very good place to be because we are a first wave college and will go live next August on ctcLink.  Tacoma and Spokane are now live and there have been many challenges with the conversion but corrections are being made daily. Dr.  Cavalluzzi will serve as the chair of the Education Services committee so he is well positioned to deal with our concerns regarding the dual credit and college in the high school where several universities offering courses in Puyallup and elsewhere that are not abiding by the statutory qualifications for teachers who teach those classes.  Also Mr. Halladay is the BAC representative to the WACTC capital committee and Dr. Campbell is the Student Services Commission representative to the WACTC Operating committee.  So the college is well represented and present in the statewide conversations.

The presidents’ academy was on Title IX and best practices for responding to Sexual Assault.  We had a number of individuals attend, including our internal investigators, Mr. Chris MacKersie, Director of Safety and Ms. Holly Gorski who is our Title IX District Coordinator.  This is a growing area of concern and our legal requirements to train students and employees are a huge challenge and we are working through adopting the model policy.  It will be at Cabinet this week for first reading and eventually brought to the Board.  Another policy the Board will see soon is the revised Students Rights and Responsibilities and Code of Conduct.  We are aligning it with the state’s model policy.  These two policies will go hand in hand.

Dr. Johnson stated that she and Ms. Park will be leaving for Asia on October 14.  We will follow up with President Lee from Korean Politech who visited us this summer and other university partners who send us students.  We’ll make our first visit to Vietnam to meet with agents we have there and will travel to China to both meet with our agents and to attend a recruitment fair.  
Board Action 

Board Action 2015-16 Pierce College 2015-16 Proposed Operating Budget

Mr. Smith moved and Ms. Rosenblatt seconded the motion to approve the Pierce College 2015-16 Proposed Operating Budget as presented.

MOTION PASSED

Mr. Halladay provide the Board members an in-depth presentation on the proposed operating budget for 2015-16. Topics of the presentation included: budget development process, historical spending and funding patterns, enrollment projections, operating revenues, operating spending, one-time spending, and reserve balances. 
Board members expressed their appreciation for the transparent inclusive budget planning process that the college engages in each year.

(NOTE: full presentation is posted on the college intranet page)
INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
Mentoring: An essential component of the Start2Finish model and student success

At Pierce College, we support students from the beginning of a student’s journey through the completion of a degree with our pledge to advise and mentor students from the Start to Finish. This model is comprised of three primary student success strategies: 1) mandatory orientation, 2) advising and mentoring and 3) a College Success class.

To be effective and relevant, the Start2Finish advising/mentoring framework has a solid footing in the developmental and contextual realities of the students, educators and the institution. The model’s advising/mentoring practices are based on a blend of effective interpersonal skills and information competency. This information often includes knowledge of human development in order to be relevant and practical in application. Advisor/mentors strive to have a contextual understanding of factors which are at play in every student that we meet and seek to serve.

It is important that we recognize our students come from various backgrounds which have different customs, values and perceptions that guide human behavior and decisions. This includes their perceptions and expectations of 'education and educators'. We are mindful and recognize the various influences that impact our students' lives daily. These can have significant impact on how they 'see' higher education, the college and the importance of furthering their education. Our practices must be respectful of the uniqueness of each and every student. Faculty mentor advisors can be a critical resource to their advisees by proactively reaching out to students, checking students’ progress towards goal completion (especially those who are at high-risk) and providing opportunities for positive, meaningful interactions.
The mentor/student relationship can be a major catalyst in a college student's experience that provides a safe process for exploration of personal dreams and professional goals. Career options are identified and educational and vocational dreams are transformed into meaningful and logical pathways. This process is best facilitated when mentors hold a few things to be true about the students they serve:

1. Students are capable of knowing their needs and goals.

2. A student may need guidance discerning what they think they 'want' vs. what they may 'need'.

3. Learning and exploring are natural and necessary components of self-discovery and goal   refinement. This kind of exploration is best facilitated by supportive and attentive focus in any session.

The Center for Engagement and Learning has formed a team consisting of our Faculty Counselor Advisors, Directors of Advising, Deans of Student Services, VPs of Learning and Student Success, our Instructional Designer, and Institutional Research. This multi-faceted team has created a series of on-line advising/mentoring training modules for faculty. The role of our faculty has evolved from basic advising, to that of mentoring. They are now Faculty Mentor Advisors. Clear evidence and data support the importance of a mentor in the academic journey of a student. Strong mentoring can lead to student persistence and completion of their intended goals. Since this is a shift in role for faculty, the advising/mentoring modules will provide the knowledge, skills, and needed resources for faculty to effectively perform this most important work.  
Board members expressed their appreciation for this very powerful and moving presentation.
INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITORING REPORT

Achieving the Dream- the First Three Years 
As a key part of our Mission, Pierce College has had a laser focus on identifying & monitoring equity gaps, and scaling interventions to help close them.  Through our partnership with Achieving the Dream (AtD), we have been able to successfully move the needle in many key metrics. We will be presenting new communication materials that summarize Pierce’s successes.

Starting in the fall 2012, Pierce began its partnership with AtD.  This decision was made after identifying the need to implement best practices in a powerful way that would bring them to scale. After just two years of tracking interventions, we have seen increases in key metrics such as retention and completion.  Although most increases have been “raising all boats,” we are just now starting to see some data come in that give evidence that gaps are closing as well.

With district-wide changes to Start2Finish (students) and CEAL (faculty and staff), as well as subject-specific interventions (pre-college math & English and transitional education), there is good evidence that Pierce and AtD are moving in the right direction. For example, fall-to-fall retention has increased 16% in four years, and degree and certificate completions have increased 25%.  An incredible example is the success of the pre-college math redesign.  For example, compared to the old pathway, African American students successfully completing a college-level math class within one year has increased 170% (from 7.4% in 2011-12 to 20% in 2014-15), almost tripling. 

Moreover, Pierce is improving processes (advising, orientation) and analytics (Tableau dashboards, Civitas, POST) during this time, and continues to focus on mission and equity.
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Mr. Willis reported that he and Mr. Smith had attended the recent legislative visits and had the opportunity to discuss the issues and concerns of the college and thank legislators for their work on behalf of college, system, and students.
ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
The activities calendar was discussed and members will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend.  
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        November 18, 2015 Pierce College Fort Steilacoom 
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:24 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Brett Willis, Chair
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